September 21, 2006

The Honorable Governor Rick Perry

The Honorable David Dewhurst, Lieutenant Governor & Co-Chairman

The Honorable Tom Craddick, Speaker of the House and Co-Chairman

Legislative Budget Board

Dear Governor Perry, Lt. Governor Dewhurst and Speaker Craddick, 

The Texas Center for Policy Studies appreciates the opportunity to provide comments on Texas Commission on Environmental Quality’s  Legislative Appropriations Request for Fiscal Years 2008- 2009. 

While extensive comments could be prepared on a number of issues related to the TCEQ budget, these comments are focused on supporting the agency’s request for approximately $41 million for its water programs, as well as a request for adequate funds to implement the political will of the Legislature in creating several new programs over the last six years to clear the air in Dallas-Ft.Worth, Houston-Galveston-Brazoria and throughout the state of Texas. More specifically, the comments focus on funding for the Texas Emissions Reduction Plan (TERP) and related programs, as well as the Low-Income Repair and Vehicle Replacement Program and other related programs  designed to clear the air. 

First of all, we would like to recognize the hard work put in by the staff and TCEQ’s commissioners in preparing the LAR and recognize the difficult choices that went into keeping the proposed base budget below the 90% “limit” of general revenue-related funds requirement, as instructed by the Governor’s Office and LBB in their letter dated June 2, 2006. 
Secondly, we would like to recognize that many of the programs related to TERP and LIRAP would not have existed were it not for former EPA Region VI administrator Gregg Cooke, who tragically passed away earlier this week and is having a memorial service later today. While using the death of a colleague for political purposes – such as increasing funding for air quality funding – might be considered in bad taste, I am almost certain that in this case Gregg would like to have his name mentioned in connection with these unique programs.  I am sure that Mr. Cooke was planning to be here today. As EPA administrator Gregg Cooke gave his blessing to a new and unique approach to cleaning up the air by creating the non-regulatory TERP program in 2001, and was also – as a lobbyist last session for among others, the Houston Dallas Fort Worth Air Alliance -- one of the main promoters of Rep. Warren Chisum’s HB 1611, which was designed to make sure that money collected through fees in the LIRAP program could be spent on a wide variety of clean air quality programs at the state and county-level. Only last month at a TCEQ commissioners meeting endorsing this LAR, I had a conversation with Mr. Cooke, in which, he enthusiastically supported making sure that the special account created by HB 1611 could be used for both “programmatic” – such as county-level enforcement of compliance with inspections programs and smoking vehicle programs  and grant programs like TERP, clean school bus retrofits and a program like SMART-Way, to provide revolving loans for clean-up of large diesel trucks. Mr. Cooke told me that this session he was planning to work hard to make sure that the money was there at the beginning of the budgeting process rather than waiting until late in the session to get full funding for these important programs. 
Thus, our comments are focused not on what we wish to have happen, but what we believe is the intent of the 79th Texas Legislature in approving new legislation in 2005 – including HB  2481, HB 1611 and HB 3469, designed to make full use of TERP and LIRAP funds. In essence we are asking that you provide FULL FUNDING for the TERP, LIRAP and special account created by HB 1611. Recently, Governor Rick Perry has made comments to the press indicating that if there is one change he could make to the budget process, it would be to assure that funding that is earmarked for a specific purpose be spent on that purpose. Thus, we ask that you not only increase the level of funding for TERP and LIRAP so that those monies being generated are actually spent, but in addition, you provide specific authorization of the new account authorized by HB 1611.To not do so, would directly run in counter to the will of the Texas Legislature and Texas’ Honorable Governor. 

Water Programs

Exceptional Item No. 1 and No. 2 would restore – using General Revenue funds – approximately $41.3 million of funding to the agency, the vast majority for the various water programs housed at the agency, including water resource permitting, water utilities oversight and safe drinking water oversight. The Texas Center for Policy Studies believes it is appropriate to fully fund these programs, given new requirements for meeting drinking water standards, the need to continue to monitor water quality and drinking water and to be able to continue to permit stormwater and other wastewater discharge permits. 

That being said, TCPS believes that the legislature should explore all options for funding the water programs, including reforming the current fee structure at the agency. Currently, according to data provided by the agency, there are some 28 different fees on the books – and 19 currently being collected from permit applicants, boat owners, utilities and others in the regulated committee. These various fees were estimated to raise approximately $37 million in FY 2006. Nonetheless, only six of these fees are estimated to have raised more than $1 million in FY 2006. We believe that the agency, interested parties and the Legislature should explore the possibility of eliminating some fees, while beefing up others so that both the public and regulated community pay their fair share to make sure our water resources are protected. While these comments will not go into detail into how a more equitable fee structure might be designed, we hope that TCEQ and the legislature will explore possible fee reforms to raise more money from the fee structure, rather than relying solely on general revenue to fund the water program, while increasing efficiency at the agency in fee collection. We look forward to having this discussion in the near future both at the Agency and the Legislature. 

TERP

The Texas Emissions Reduction Program was created to provide a voluntary way for Texas’s non-attainment areas to meet air quality standards for ozone pollution, thus helping the economy, preventing loss of federal highway dollars, and MOST IMPORTANTLY, ensuring the health and welfare of Texas’s residents. The main program provides grants to clean up older diesel engines. According to data provided by the TCEQ, since FY 2002, through a variety of fees, surcharges and earned interest, an estimated  $670 million has been or will be generated for TERP-related programs through FY 2007, while, the Legislature has appropriated approximately $572 million for that same purpose. Through March of 2006, over $332 million in grants were distributed for projects in counties with air quality problems (Table 1). It is important to note, that these figures do not include grant requests currently being reviewed by the agency, and it is expected that the total amount appropriated over the biennium will be spent. These grants have been successful in reducing thousands of tons of emissions of Nitrogen Oxides, one of the building blocks of ozone at a cost-effective rate of some $4832, again according to TCEQ information. 

Table 1. TERP monies raised, appropriated and spent, FY 2002-2007

	Years
	Total Amount of Monies Raised TERP Account 5071
	Total Amount of Monies Appropriated, Legislature
	Total Amount of Emissions Reductions Incentive Grants Program Distributed
	Total Amount of New Technology Research Grants Distributed

	FY 02-07
	670,461,011 (1)
	571,874,207 (2)
	322,252,510 (3)
	22,945,769 (4)


(1) FY 2006 and 2007 are projections provided by the Comptroller of Public Accounts

(2) Because one of the initial taxes created in the TERP legislation was later declared unconstitutional, the amount appropriated by the 2001 Legislature is not included, and only those monies raised from the other fees and surcharges is reported as being appropriated. 

(3) Totals reflect only those Emissions Reductions Incentive Grants distributed through March of 2006; Does not include Rebate program, which is limited to $10 million and is still finalizing contracts. 
(4) Numbers as of June 8, 2006.  Amounts do not include administrative expenses.

HB 2481 (79th Session) transferred the NTRD grants program to TERC beginning in FY 2006.  TCEQ disbursed an advance payment of $2,202,590 to TERC, but to date TCEQ has not received detailed invoices and no grants have been awarded.

Table 2 indicates the distribution of the TERP funds by area, including the number of grants, the amount of TERP funds, the number of tons of nitrogen oxide reduced and the percentage of NOX reduced compared to that present in the State Implementation Plan. TCEQ has still only met approximately 50 percent of the target contained in the State Implementation Plan for Dallas-Ft. Worth and Houston, and adequate funding is needed to meet these targets. Even after finishing the programs in FY 06 and 07, TCEQ needs more resources to finish meeting these targets.

Table 2. Number and Amount of TERP Emissions Reduction Grants by Area, NOX reductions and SIP targets

	Area
	Total Grants
	 Grant Amount
	Tons of NOx
	Cost per ton
	Tons per Day (TPD)
	% of Total TPD
	TPD Commitment in Early Action Compact or SIP
	Percent Attained

	Total
	720
	$322,252,510 
	73,297.43
	$4,397
	34.4993 
	 
	68.0000 
	50.73%

	 
	 
	
	
	
	 
	 
	 
	 

	AUS
	130
	$19,160,560 
	3,431.88
	$5,583 
	2.0043 
	5.81%
	2.0000 
	100.22%

	BPA
	32
	$14,670,545 
	3,365.18
	$4,360 
	2.3637 
	6.85%
	3.0000 
	78.79%

	CC
	19
	$5,719,504 
	1,149.18
	$4,977 
	0.7700 
	2.23%
	 
	 

	DFW
	210
	$96,870,880 
	23,312.97
	$4,155 
	9.9911 
	28.96%
	22.2000 
	45.00%

	ELP
	5
	$2,504,684 
	543.1692
	$4,611 
	0.3190 
	0.92%
	 
	 

	HGA
	262
	$148,806,670 
	33,735.55
	$4,411 
	15.5013 
	44.93%
	38.8000 
	39.95%

	SA
	42
	$21,186,576 
	5,303.03
	$3,995 
	2.1486 
	6.23%
	2.0000 
	107.43%

	TYL
	15
	$9,960,617 
	1,749.58
	$5,693 
	0.8546 
	2.48%
	 
	 

	VIC
	4
	$951,895 
	223.5794
	$4,258 
	0.1293 
	0.37%
	 
	 

	RRC
	1
	$2,420,580 
	483.315
	$5,008 
	0.4174 
	1.21%
	 
	 


Source: TCEQ, Information provided to Environmental Defense, June 16, 2006.

Current Request: Inadequate

As outlined in Rider VI-19-20, the TCEQ’s current LAR asks for $128,520,573 per year for the grants and administration of TERP. This is the same amount earmarked for TERP in the current biennium and is designed to keep TCEQ within the 90 percent level within the base budget, as required by the LBB and Governor’s’ Office. 

In addition to this funding request, Exceptional Item No. 3 asks that all funding generated through TERP-related fees and surcharges in FY 2008 and FY 2009 be dedicated to the TERP program. Thus, a total amount of roughly $71 million generated by the fees and surcharges over the next biennium would be earmarked for the program, above and beyond that money in the base budget request. The Texas Center for Policy Studies fully supports Exceptional Item No. 3 as well as Exceptional Item No. 9, which would increase support for staff review of the TERP program by approximately four staff members and $3 million. 

We believe, however, that the funding request is too low because it ignores the funds currently being generated by TERP fees in the current biennium above the appropriated amounts. Therefore, we respectfully suggest to the Governor and Legislative Budget Board members that ALL TERP funds, including unexpended balances, monies flowing to Account 5071 which were not appropriated in FY 06 and 07, and earned interest be earmarked for TERP-related funds. Thus, as Table 3 indicates, based upon projected future earnings of TERP, we believe the total TERP budget for 08-09 should be approximately $400 million – the amount of monies expected to be raised in FY 08 and 09 plus the amount that is being raised in FY 06 and 07 but not appropriated to the agency. With requirements for meeting clean air standards coming sooner rather than later, it is imperative that sufficient monies be earmarked for these efforts in FY 2008. We would suggest front-loading the process by putting more of the additional resources generated in FY 2008 rather than FY 2009.  

Table 3. Suggested TERP LAR for FY 2008-2009

	Category
	Funding

	TERP Account 5071, Monies Earned, FY 2006-2007
	$314,211,000

	TERP Account 5071, Appropriated, FY 2006-2007
	$257,041,146

	TERP Account 5071 Estimated Earned, Not Appropriated, FY 06-07
	$57,379,854

	Estimated TERP Earnings, Account 5071, FY 2008-2009
	$339,620,670

	Total TERP Earnings Available for Appropriation, FY 2008-2009
	$397,000,524


Sources: TCEQ and Texas Comptroller of Public Accounts, 2006. 
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LIRAP and TERP Additional Monies

LIRAP – the Low-Income Vehicle Repair and Replacement Assistance Program – was intended to help low-income residents meet new vehicle inspection and maintenance requirements by providing grants to either fix up cars that did not meet emissions tests, or replace cars that could not meet those tests. There are currently sixteen counties and three airshed areas that are participating in the program – Houston, Dallas-Ft. Worth and Austin. There is the potential that El Paso County could also participate in the program, although thus far they have declined. The fees are generated from a $6 fee from every On-Board Diagnostic (OBD) emissions test in the HGB and DFW area; and from a $2 fee from every On-Board Diagnostic and Two Speed Idle emissions test in the Austin area.

Table 4 shows the total amount of funds that have been generated by the additional fees collected as part of the program, the total amount appropriated to the agency for the program, and the total amount expended through the third quarter of FY 2006. Table 5 shows the total amounts of vehicles repaired and replaced by area, and the total amount of monies expended by area. 

Table 4. LIRAP Funds Generated, Appropriated and Spent, FY 02-07

	Years
	Total Amount of Monies Raised LIRAP
	Total Amount of Monies Appropriated, Legislature
	Total Amount of LIRAP grants distributed

	FY 02-07
	124,947,066 (1)
	46,132,499 (2)
	$15,948,001.30 

 (3)


(1) FY 06 and 07 monies are based upon estimates provided by the Comptroller of Public Accounts; 

(2) In addition to amounts appropriated:  Rider 18 provides any additional revenues generated from counties participating in LIRAP beginning on or after September 1, 2005 to be used to provide grants to those counties.  The Austin Area (Travis and Williamson Counties) began September 1, 2005, and the amount generated in the Austin Area is also appropriated to the agency. 
(3) Includes FY06, which are full-year numbers comprised of actual expenditures through Q3 and an estimate for Q4. TCEQ estimates that approximately $5.8 million will be spent on the program in FY 2007. 
As is obvious, while the program in recent years has been successful in getting dirty vehicles either cleaned up – 24,700 – or off the road – 1,082 -- the program has not lived up to expectations and much more monies are being generated than have been appropriated or spent. 

Table 5. Vehicles repaired and replaced and monies spent under LIRAP by Airshed, FY 2002-2006

	
	No. of Repairs
	Repair Average
	No. of Replacements
	Replacement Average
	Total Amount of Funds Disbursed

	HGA
	
	
	
	
	

	     FY 2002*
	
	
	
	
	$65,544.00

	FY 2003
	1,771
	$504.02
	120
	$991.96
	$1,299,752.23

	FY2004
	3,747
	$510.60
	163
	$993.08
	$2,133,353.30

	FY2005
	4,141
	$515.70
	132
	$984.87
	$2,298,211.64

	   FY2006**
	3,472
	$524.27
	89
	$988.06
	$3,179,784.0

	Sub Total
	13,131
	$514.94
	504
	$989.78
	$8,976,645.17 



	DFW 


	
	
	
	
	

	    FY 2002*
	
	
	
	
	$94,337.00

	FY 2003
	2,392
	$421.40
	102
	$999.99
	$1,501,569.78

	FY2004
	3,549
	$421.56
	201
	$993.58
	$1,716,899.02

	FY2005
	3,129
	$432.23
	159
	$999.98
	$1,560,452.49

	FY2006**
	2,102
	$439.32
	99
	$1,000.00
	$1,772,586.1

	Sub Total
	11,172
	$427.86
	561
	$997.69
	$6,645,844.39 



	
	
	
	
	
	

	Austin Area
	
	
	
	
	

	FY2006**
	397
	$412.40
	17
	$991.18
	$325,511.74

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Total
	24,700
	
	1,082
	
	

	* In FY 2002, only County Administration Costs were expended. 
	** FY06 numbers are through the end of 3rd Qtr, FY06


Source: Texas Commission on Environmental Quality, Response to Questions from Cyrus Reed, Texas Center for Policy Studies, 15 June 2006

In 2005, the 79th Legislature passed HB 1611 by Warren Chisum, also co-authored by Representatives Turner, Ray Allen, Hochberg and Edwards, and sponsored in the Senate by Senators Armbrister, Lindsay and Royce West created a separate account within Clean Air Account 151, under which up to $20 million per year could be transferred from the funds being generated by the LIRAP fees, and used for county-specific and statewide clean air activities
. This bill was the result of negotiations between Mr. Chisum, Mr. Armbrister, other authors and Mr. Cooke among others. Under the bill, up to 30 percent – i.e. up to $6 million per year -- can be transferred to the TERP account for diesel emissions reduction incentive grants, while up to 70 percent can be used by counties proportional to the amount they collect for a variety of clean air purposes. We believe that the agency LAR must reflect the changes brought about by HB 1611, and TCEQ must ask the Legislature to appropriate $20 million per year for the purposes outlined in HB 1611 as passed by the legislature. 
Instead, the TCEQ – in Exceptional item No. 11 – has asked for $10 million per year -- $20 million over the biennium for the programs outlined in Representative Chisum’s bill. Instead, we believe the full $20 million should be allocated under this exceptional item, including $14 million per year for the purpose of clean air quality programs at the county level, with $6 million flowing back to TCEQ for TERP and TERP-related programs. In fact, one could argue that because the Legislature passed the bill with more than a 2/3rds majority, that funding currently being generated should be earmarked for that purpose, even though no appropriation was actually made in the budget process.
Even after earmarking $20 million per fiscal year, there will be plenty of funds to meet the TCEQ’s request of $5.5 million per year for the LIRAP, and we in fact would consider an even larger increase for LIRAP, such as $6 million per year, as demand is expected to increase in the coming years. 

Thus, in the eventual budget for FY 08 and 09, we would respectfully ask the LBB and Governor’s Office that $20 million per year be utilized to meet the goals expressed in HB 1611, including $6 million be transferred to TCEQ for the purposes of carrying out TERP and TERP-related programs in the counties in which the LIRAP fees are collected (see Table 6 and Figure 2)
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Figure 2. LIRAP Funds Generated, TCEQ LAR, and Suggested Funding Levels, 
FY 08-09
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Table 6. Suggested Amounts to Be Requested for LIRAP and HB 1611 programs

	Year
	Amount to Be Generated by LIRAP (1)
	Suggested LIRAP Request
	HB 1611 County Air Quality Programs
	HB 1611 TERP-Related

	FY08
	35,397,000
	$6,000,000
	$14,000,000
	$6,000,000

	FY09
	37,889,000
	$6,000,000
	$14,000,000
	$6,000,000


(1) Estimate provided by Comptroller of Public Accounts. 

In conclusion, we ask that the TCEQ budget reflect the will of the 79th Legislature and the Governor’s wish that funding be earmarked for its intended purposes and request: 

1. Full-funding of TERP, including unexpended balances, monies generated but not appropriated in FY 06 and 07, and all TERP fees generated in FY 08 and 09, which we believe would equal approximately $400 million over the biennium based on information provided by TCEQ and the Texas Comptroller of Public Accounts; 

2. Increase LIRAP request from $5.5 million to $6 million per year and request $20 million in fees generated each year by LIRAP with 70 percent going to fund county air quality programs and 30 percent earmarked TERP and TERP-related programs. 

In addition, while we support the need to fully fund the water programs – as outlined in Exceptional Items No. 1 and No. 2 – we would respectfully ask that the TCEQ and Legislature explore other options – such as an overhaul of the water fee structure to eliminate duplication and raise fees more equitably. The Texas Center for Policy Studies appreciates the opportunity to comment on TCEQ’s LAR. We look forward to working with interested party to assure that Texans’ fees and surcharges are used to fully fund TERP and TERP-related programs, LIRAP and others programs related to HB 1611. 

Sincerely, 

Cyrus Reed, Director

www.texascenter.org

512-740-4086

cr@texascenter.org
cc. Chairman Kathleen Hartnett White, TCEQ

Commissioner Larry Soward, TCEQ

Commissioner Martin Hubert, TCEQ

Glenn Shankle, Executive Director, TCEQ

Rep. Warren Chisum

Rep. Sylvester Turner

Sen. Royce West

Chairman Kip Averitt, Senate Committee on Natural Resources

Senator Steve Ogden

Chairman Jim Pitts, Appropriations

Chairman Dennis Bonnen, Environmental Regulation 

Tom Lambert, LBB Staff







� According to the Fiscal Analysis of the enrolled version, “The bill would provide that an amount not to exceed $20 million per fiscal year out of fees collected for the Low-Income Vehicle Repair, Replacement and Retrofit Program (LIRAP) be transferred to a newly created subaccount of the Clean Air Account No. 151. The bill would also stipulate that 70 percent of funds in the subaccount be used by counties participating in the vehicle inspection and maintenance (I/M) program be used for various uses as provided in the bill. The remaining 30 percent would be used by the Texas Commission on Environmental Quality (TCEQ) to provide grants to Texas Emissions Reduction Plan (TERP)-eligible projects in counties participating in the I/M program.”
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